
    Ben was an amazing 

friend, mentor, and in-

structor to many of us. 

He contributed much of 

his passion to the Eagle 

Sport Aviation Club while 

promoting sport aviation. 

He encouraged and sup-

ported children to be-

come involved in avia-

tion. His ability to pursue new avenues and 

opportunities was unri-

valed, and he lived each 

and every moment with 

all of us. 

 Since Ben's 

arrival in the US in Janu-

ary of 2004 he inspired 

hundreds of people eve-

rywhere he went and 

made lasting impression 

on everyone 

he met. He 

promoted a 

passion for 

aviation to his 

students, he 

made everyone 

smile and 

laugh, and  he 

was always 

there for every one of us.  

 There are countless stories and 

moments to remember that involved him 

and his bright smile. As a best friend, as a 

mentor, and as a fellow club member, we 

will always honor his spirit and continue his 

journey for aviation and passion to intro-

duce children to the fun and challenges of 

aviation. 

 

ñTo most people, the sky is the limit. To those who love aviation, the 
sky is  home"      

   

Ben Glattstein Scholarship  
In honor of Ben and to continue his inspiration 

and passion for flying, his family together with 

ESA has setup a special donation fund in his 

name. The scholarship will benefit young people 

and allow many more enthusi-

asts to enjoy and explore the 

beauty and passion of flying 

that Ben loved. 
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 In case you hadnôt heard, the Eagle Sport Aviation Club has recently (December  

2010) moved their base of operations from New Smyrna (KEVB) to DeLand (KDED).  I 

would like to take the opportunity to tell you the history of...                      

  "MOVING TO DELANDò!  

 

 

 Since I started as the President one of my goals was to have operations more 

centralized. This would encourage involvement and more social events. Additionally, the 

cross-over of members from one division to try another division of the club would likely 

increase. For a good six months the officers looked into moving to DeLand but nothing was 

looking good and prices were not feasible. On the morning of December the 22nd, Pat Ander-

son called me and said: "If I can get us a hangar for a decent price can you flip the switch 

and make this happen in the club fast enough to close a deal". I gave him the ñGOò and called 

Andrea Luethi (the clubôs Swiss Bank Manager), who was in town, and briefed him on what 

Pat and I was trying to do.  By that very afternoon, the club got all of the officers to approve 

and the deal was pretty much done. During Christmas and New Years break, Andrea, Steve 

Osborne, Elli Hoegel and the Eads (Kenny, Gibby, and future President Nolan) had everything 

moved from KEVB to KDED!  The  hangar allows for easy access to the airplanes, a restroom, 

tables for debriefing after flights, and access to a lively and wonderful airport that has been 

very welcoming.    

òSince I started as the 

President one of my goals 

was to have the operations 

more centralized.ó 
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I cannot see any other organization making this happen this fast and with the same efficiency during such a 

personal time (Christmas and New Years). I would like to personally recognize and thank Pat Anderson for 

always looking out for the club, Andrea Luethi for being the "brain" on the club side for this operation, Steve Osborne for a lways 

being ready to help on big operations (the kind that nobody wants to do like move hangars around!), Elli Hagoel 

for making himself available anytime we need him and the Eads for being the "work horses" behind several ESA 

operations.                                    - Mikhael Ponso 

The News!  

The History  

Thank You!  

Keystone  
 Being the contest director for the Fall Keystone last year was one of my most challenging and rewarding 

experiences as a member of the Eagle Sport Aviation Club. Keystone was my first time as a contest director and my 

first time competing in Advanced. For me, this contest experience was very different than usual. Instead of helping 

get the Pitts and the ESA competitors ready I was more concerned with all the other 

things that go into making a contest run.  

 Most of the jobs of a contest director take place before the contest starts. Coor-

dinating the food, awards, t -shirts, insurance, box waivers, and facilities among other 

things are the main job of a contest director. One of the greatest things about the Eagle Sport Aviation 

Club is that you are never alone when it comes to these things. From beginning to end there were al-

ways people asking what they could do to help. Without the help of J.D, Ponso, Heath, Lori, Andrea, 

Carolina, and many others who helped with the planning, the contest would for sure have been a dis-

aster. When the contest started there was not a single competitor or club member that didnôt step up 

and help make the contest run smoothly.  

 Being a contest director is a great experience and a great way to get involved and learn more about the inner workings of 

an aerobatic competition. Iôm thankful for the experience I gained and the outstanding people in the Eagle Sport Aviation Club and 

the aerobatic community that I had the opportunity to work with.                                

Visit eaglesportaviation.org  

- Charlie Wilkinson 
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US AEROBATIC NATIONALS  
 This was the second year the ESA Club decided to participate at U.S. Na-

tionals. Mikhael Ponso decided to sign-up for the Intermediate Category, since he 

had more flight experience in glider aerobatics, while my skill level left me to tackle 

the Sportsman Category. By competing in different categories we would not have to 

hear each other bragging for another full year and, most importantly, we would 

compete with the United States Air Force Academy on both -the only two - glider 

categories being flown in 2010. 

 Unfortunately the weather did not cooperate and the rain changed some of 

the schedule. The unlimited power category had the biggest priority since they were 

choosing the U.S Team for next yearôs world competition. This meant that we had 

only flown two of the three sequences (Know and 

Free) and the forecast indicated that our contest 

was about to end a little early this year. Without a third flight our scores were high enough to guaran-

tee a first place in our respective categories. We were ecstatic! 

 We decided to have an early celebration at lunch. That evening we received a call from the 

contest director indicating that according to the Policy and Procedures Manual (PPM) of the 

International Aerobatic Club (IAC) we were both not eligible to win a national championship 

title. He stated that we were ineligible because we were not U.S. citizens. The news left us 

alienated and in a state of disbelief. After some research we found that the IAC PPM book did 

in fact state that only U.S citizens were eligible to 

win a national title. Since this manual is seldom 

used by the members we were not made aware of 

this rule during the registration process and it 

caught a few others by surprise too. We learned that another competitor was not able to 

win her second place title in the sportsman power category either.  We felt defeated. The 

only option at this point was to accept reality and show some sportsmanship. We were very 

sad that all our efforts and intense labor did not conquer the national title but we were 

cheerful that we were able to get this far and have a week of fun doing what we loved: Fly-

ing and laughing with friends!  

 To our delight we were not the only ones 

upset about this biased rule. During the awards banquet we had the most pleasurable and 

unexpected experience. As the glider awards were being given to the new 2010 winners, 

which happened to be the United States Air Force Academy (USAFA) competitors, they in turn 

presented us with the trophies in our respective categories. They walked to our table and 

placed the big trophies in our hands in a very sincere gesture. I was extremely touched and 

accepted the offer right away. Being able to hold the trophy and take it home was a joy for 

both of us.  Even though we were not awarded with the official national title in the record 

books, this gesture was the best award I had ever received from anyone. Later we had the opportunity to exchange 

some gifts and received the 94th FTS patch, which I always make sure to keep close to the trophy as a reminder of 

that unforgettable day.  

 Although we are not citizens of the United States we have spent most of our lives here in this country. 

Aviation is a big part of our lives and we are always happy to share it with others.  I always felt that the aviation 

community is one big family and no matter where we go it is always easy to spot a familiar face in the crowd. I am 

thankful to be part of such a great community and to have experienced many opportunities in my flying endeavors.

 The immigration process has been a very long path for both of us, and to many other foreigners that try to 

call the U.S their home country. Given that I still have a few more years to go until my citizenship status arrives, 

experiencing such a special award from the young men and women of the USAFA assures me that the long wait is 

worth every minute of it. Until then, I am still a lucky man.  

Visit eaglesportaviation.org  

-Rafael óGreeô Soldan 


